
THURNCOURT COMMUNITY MEETING

MONDAY, 13 NOVEMBER 2017

Held at: Thurnby Lodge Youth and Community Centre, Thurncourt Road, 
Leicester LE5 2NG

ACTION LOG

Present:
Councillor Aldred (Chair)
 

NO. ITEM ACTION REQUESTED AT MEETING

73.  INTRODUCTIONS, 
APOLOGIES AND 
DECLARATIONS 

Councillor Aldred, Chair of the meeting, welcomed 
everyone and led introductions.

Apologies were received from Andy East 
(Neighbourhood Housing Team Leader).

Later in the meeting during item 9: Ward Community 
Budget, Councillor Aldred declared an interest in 
Thurnby Lodge Community Association’s funding 
applications as she had worked on the events team of 
the Community Association (CA) and also would 
oversee the events manager. 

74.  ACTION LOG OF 
PREVIOUS 
MEETING 

The action log of the meeting 19 June 2017 was 
agreed as an accurate record. 

75.  WARD 
COUNCILLORS' 
FEEDBACK 

Councillor Aldred noted the following:
 Bollards and granite rocks had been installed 

on Gelert’s Avenue and Willowbrook Park.
 Bollards had been installed throughout the 

Ward to prevent driving/ parking on pavements 
and verges.

 Councillor Aldred had been communicating 
with Deputy City Mayor Piara Singh Clair 
regarding requests to update the children’s 
play area in Willowbrook Park. It was 
expressed that due to finance, this would be a 
long term programme.

 It was proposed to ask Willowbrook Primary 
Academy and Thurnby Lodge Primary School 
to write poems, the best would be chosen as 
part of a possible war memorial. 

76.  DE MONTFORT 
UNIVERSITY 

Mark Charlton – De Montfort University (DMU) 
Square Mile Manager / Head of Public Engagement 
was present at the meeting and gave a presentation.



SQUARE MILE 
It was decided to create a new square mile of 
community led initiative around the Thurncourt Ward 
which would offer DMU expertise and student 
volunteers to promote education, health and 
regeneration.

It was reported that 200+ plus people within the local 
area had filled out a survey whereby responses 
expressed feelings that Thurnby Lodge was a 
‘forgotten estate’ and there were limited opportunities 
for young people.

Focuses within the Ward with the square mile 
project would include the following proposals:

 Works with the Willowbrook Activity Centre 
(Boyzee Youth Club) including; helping the 
centre become more energy efficient, finalising 
preparations to open a youth club and other 
activities.

 Starting a Saturday art club for children
 Sponsoring of a dance group
 Outreach sessions connecting with the elderly 

community
 Support for individuals and families dealing 

with cancer through DMU's Macmillan Support 
volunteers

 Redesign of the club house
 Community Media project
 Health activity sessions for over 55 year olds.

 It was noted that over the long term, part of the 
encouragement was for children in certain 
areas of the City to eventually go to university.

 Graham Cornish from the Willowbrook Activity 
Centre responded to some of the residents 
comments. It was highlighted that lighting 
improvements along the pathway were 
required to be looked into.

 Mark informed residents that further ideas from 
the community would be welcomed. 

77.  HIGHWAYS 
UPDATE 

Robert Bateman – Special Projects Manager for 
Planning, Development and Transportation was 
present at the meeting and provided the following 
update: 

 A new pedestrian crossing had been approved 
for installation on Thurncourt Road, noted to be 
near the Doctors Surgery. Residents and 
Councillor Aldred requested clarification for the 



next meeting on the type of crossing this was 
to be i.e. zebra or pedestrian and the exact 
location.

 Dakyn Road traffic calming 20mph zone was 
noted for planned implementation in year 5 of 
the Highways programme (it was currently year 
3 of the programme).

Several speed surveys had been carried out:
 Along Thurncourt Road in two locations: 

between Radiant Road and Compass Road 
whereby the average results were 29.9mph 
and between Homestone Rise and Bowhill 
Grove where the average speed result was 
25.1mph. 

 Scraptoft Lane speed results – Resulted in the 
possibility for Vehicle Activated Signs (VAS).

 Councillor Aldred requested further information 
regarding the speed surveys and limits on 
Thurncourt Road as it was felt that vehicles 
travelled a lot faster than the results had 
displayed. In the light of the issues on this 
road, it was noted that a petition with over 500 
signatures had been formed. Robert noted that 
he would have another look at the data.

 Highways had visited Wilowbrook Primary 
Academy and parents had been approached 
regarding a ‘park and stride’ scheme. 

 The car park at the youth centre was now 
being considered as the parking area for the 
park and stride scheme. The next stage would 
be for quotes to be obtained for the resurfacing 
of the car park.

Residents’ concerns:
 Other issues were reported to be taking place 

on Thurncourt Road some of which included; 
blocked pavements, parking issues outside the 
Thurncourt shops and clearing of the open 
land. Some suggestions for improvements 
were double yellow lines, pay & display 
requirements after some free parking time and 
more parking enforcement.

 A resident noted speeding concerns on 
Colchester Road.

 Kinsdale Road – resident noted issues of 
parking and driving on the dropped kerb near 
the resident’s property.



 At the bottom of Milnroy Road joining Croyland 
Green, there was reported to be a water leak.

 Road gritting during icy/ snow conditions was 
required at the Thurnby Lodge shops corner of 
Bowhill Grove and Thurncourt Road. It was 
noted that there were no grit bins. 

78.  HOUSING UPDATE Laura Burt – Ward Community Engagement Officer 
(WCEO) read the update provided by the Housing 
Team. The update has been attached to this action 
log.

 A resident queried if lighting improvements 
would be made on houses rather than just 
bungalows especially for elderly. 

79.  CITY WARDEN 
UPDATE 

Nicole Powell (City Warden for the Ward) attended 
the meeting and distributed leaflets on City Warden 
enforcement activities taking place in the Ward. 
Nicole presented an update mainly surrounding fly 
tipping issues.

 Residents were advised to contact the City 
Warden with any issues within the City Warden 
team remit.

Residents’ concerns:
 Regular waste was reported to be near the 

recycling bins outside the car wash on 
Thurncourt Road. Nicole noted that the reason 
for this could be several reasons including 
illiterate people and those who were unsure 
which bin to select.

 Request for a bin to be placed by the Co-op 
shop on Thurncourt Road. The City Warden 
informed the meeting that she would be willing 
to communicate with the Co-op as it was their 
duty of care to install a litter bin. Some other 
residents felt that Co-op did make a good effort 
to clean outside their shop. 

80.  LOCAL POLICING 
UPDATE 

PC Georgina Cook noted the information which has 
been attached to this action log.

Residents noted the following concerns:
 ASB at the back of the Willowbrook centre had 

reduced but there were still some concerns 
within the evenings. PC Cook noted that 
patrols did take place and the trees were cut to 
help this matter.

 A resident had concerns regarding someone 
noted to be regularly living on street and taking 
drugs openly with exposure to children.  
Councillor Aldred noted that work with that 



constituent was ongoing and he had received 
extra care packages. However, if issues 
needed to be reported, residents were advised 
to contact the Police or Councillor whereby the 
correct department could be contacted.

 A resident gave reports that he and his family 
had been threatened by local young people 
with laser lights, throwing eggs and last night 
had broken the resident’s home window on 
Dudley Avenue. The Police had been 
contacted and noted the information. 

 A discussion took place regarding Anti Social 
Behaviour (ASB) involving some young people 
in the ward including the activities which 
blocked fire engines, threw eggs at Police and 
the burning of fly tips which took place on 
bonfire night, some of which was said to also 
involve adults. In addition, the defibrillator had 
been smashed twice in the past 18 months by 
young people as well as other community 
items being destroyed.

 PC Cook noted that young people had been 
entering the grounds of Pat Derby’s field and 
damaging the seating. Councillor Aldred 
reported that she was willing to support the 
installation of CCTV on the site. 

81.  WARD COMMUNITY 
BUDGET 

Laura Burt – WCEO provided the following update: 
 22 applications had been received.
 £12,523 had been spent in the budget far this 

financial year, with £6,001 remaining.
 It was noted that assistance could be provided 

to complete the online application. 
 Following successful funding applications, 

evaluations and receipts would need to be 
provided. 

82.  ANY OTHER 
URGENT BUSINESS 

More lighting or brighter lighting requests:
 Willowbrook Activity Centre – down the park 

across the brook.
 Thurncourt Road to Colthurst Way required 

more lighting and for the existing to be on 
longer and brighter.

 The WCEO would inform the parks team. 
83.  CLOSE OF 

MEETING 
The Chair declared the meeting closed at 8.10pm. 





Housing Report

Thurncourt Ward Meeting 13 November 2017

2017-18 Environmental Budget

1) Knee rail fencing schemes 
To prevent unlawful parking and make the footpaths safer for residents.

- Corners on Homestone Gardens, Croyland Green, Milnroy/Cowley 
Way

- Flamborough Road
- Herthull Road
- Fastnet Road

All these schemes are either already complete or in progress.

2) Bungalow Lighting, PIR bulkhead lighting to front doors – Longstone Green 
(27 bungalows)

Work will be arranged by appointment,(like repair appointments) to each 
address.  Will be complete by end of March 2018.

3) Verge hardening on the corner of Ocean Road (adjacent to the 
Neighbourhood Centre) regularly damaged by vehicles.  Due to be completed 
in December 2017.

4) New improved fencing to rear of Elmcroft Avenue bungalows along boundary 
line with privately owned properties.  Work not yet commenced but due to be 
completed by end of March 2018.

Minute Item 78



2018-19 Environmental Budget

1) Willowbrook View Security

Increasing security to the maisonettes above the Thurncourt Road shops has 
been discussed at the last few ward meetings.  I now have a costing of £9,750 
to add a 1 metre nylofor security fence along the top of the perimeter wall at 
the rear and both sides.  

I have committed £7750 from the Environmental Budget for 20-18-19 on this, 
the highest priority scheme.  I have applied for £2000 funding from the 
Thurncourt Ward Budget for 2018-19. 

2) Sunbury Green Parking
Additional parking bays and a short run of knee rail fencing similar to what we 
installed this year to prevent unlawful crossing of a small green from Kirkwall 
Crescent.
We can only afford 3 parking bays but will liaise with Highways in the hope 
they will be able to fund additional bays in 2018-19.

Andy East

Team Leader 

Rowlatts Hill Neighbourhood Housing Office



Thurncourt Ward Police Stats 2017

Sta in

P5171g Rob Merrail
PC 425 Ben Orton

P~ 4458 Sarah George
PCSO 6513 Georgina Cook
PC50 6078 Mike Smith-Curtis

PC50 Smith Curtis leaves in December and will be replaced.

Current beat priorities

• To tackle anti-social behaviour outside the CO-OP superstore and children

playing in the stairwells and communal areas of Willowbrook view.

• Motorists parking on street junctions and pavements causing unnecessary

congestion, obstructing the highways and school areas.

We are requesting all road users park their vehicles with consideration

and common courtesy i.e. not to block driveways, junctions and

pavements. Thank you.

Crime Statistics,for the last3 months.

s) Burglary otherthan dwelling — 2 -both were community buildings

2) Burglary dwelling - s3.
3) Robbery —1
y.) Vehicle Crime -
- Theft from Motor vehicle — 6 (3 were theft of registration plates)

- Theft of Motor vehicle — y. (1 was motor bike)

- Damage to Motor vehicle — o

- Burglaries are a big problem over all the local neighbourhoods

currently and we have dedicated officers patrolling every day (day

and night) to try and tackle the issue. We see an increase in

burglaries at this time every year due to Diwali, Bonfire Night,

Christmas and darker nights.
- We urge everybody to keep doors and windows locked and to close

curtains and blinds if going out at night and to leave a light on so it

looks like someone is in.

Leicestershire Constabulary ~ Telephone 101 or CRIME STOPPERS 0800 555 111

Minute Item 80



Thurncourt V1Tard Police Stats 2017

If you are going away over the festive period tell a neighbour or
friends so that they can keep an eye on your property and if you trust
them give them a key so they can close the curtains and take the
post in .You can also buy a timer switch so you can time a lamp to
come on at certain times so it looks like you are in.

*During these cold mornings DON'T leave your vehicle unattended with
the engine running!*

Police Beat surgeries at the Co-op Thurncourt road

28tH November ziam — ZZpm
19tH December 6pm- 7pm

Leicestershire Constabulary ~ Telephone 101 or CRIME STOPPERS 0800 555 111
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